PENNINE MOUNTAIN BIKE ACTION

Minutes
Black Bull Huncoat 7pm

22 October 2012

Present: Tony Lund, Adrian Watts, Kev Duckworth, Andy McNae, Bill Ould, Ronnie Barker, Andy MacNae, Paul McKeown, Bill Brady, Jon Swift.
Apologies: Tim Sellors
 
1. Ordinary Meeting
a. Matters Arising (those not covered elsewhere)
i. Financial Report – Current balance is £ 859.39 including £ 255 held on behalf of the Gisburn trail builders. Since the last meeting we’ve had two further coporate sponsors, Groundwork & Proffits with expression of interest from Cyclewerx.

British Cycling membership is soon to be up for renewal. It was agreed we should renew.
ii. Small Tools and Site Assessment Training – Around 14 names have now been forwarded to Dave Padley who is due to issue joining instructions on Wednesday the 24th of October..
iii. VIA (Veterans in Action) – VIA have changed their name to Veterans in the Community and are currently looking at opportunities to get some of their members trained as mtb coaches so they can coach other veterans.
b. Access
i. Access Forums – Mark Stapleton has had to step down as our rep on the Lancashire access forum as the meetings clash with other commitments. Paul McKeown volunteered to take his place.
ii. Access Information – Shared trail use with horses, there was an incident of conflicting access requirements at Lee Quarry recently between equestrians and mountain bikers which has been resolved relatively amicably so far. Stacksteads Friendly Riders are due to do a sponsored ride in aid of the Air Ambulance on the 18th of November and have asked if there are any Mountain Bikers who’d like to join them which would be an ideal opportunity to reinforce the links between users groups with the same objectives.
c. Projects 
i. Rolling Boar Routes – Work was due to start on repairs to the washed out section of Bridleway behind Ski Rossendale down to prospect Road on Monday the 22nd of October. The next section of repairs is scheduled for the section Bridleway up on Deerplay Moor through before the farmyard above Cock Hill Wood. Route marking and maps, Tony thinks he provide PMBA with approximately £ 500 towards waymarking and Andy McNae should have access to a similar amount which should cover initial costs. We could really do with a design brief, i.e. what we need, some sort of branding, how to make the waymarkers convey the route and direction etc. Paul to approach Brownbacks publicity material designer. Bill Brady added that he paid around £ 1.70 for the PBW waymarker discs.

ii. Pump Tracks (Edgeside & Goodshaw Play Area) – Tony Lund has contacted Rowan Sorrell who has agreed in principle to come and do some preliminary design work for the pump tracks. Agreeing a date has so far proved more difficult. There’s some concern about the funding deadline for the Edgeside pump track, the £ 1000 needs to be spent before the end of March 2013. JS to contact Craig Smith from Singletraction to see if he would be available / qualified to put a basic design together.

Paul has started to talk to Bury MBC regarding a number of potential small scale development sites around Ramsbottom.
iii. Cock Hill Wood – No update.
iv. Project for LEF bid – The bid has been submitted, LEF have caome back asking for additional information to support the bid which from experience is quite normal.
v. Dunnockshaw Community Woodland – Contact has been made with UU and an initial meeting has been scheduled for Monday the 29th of October to discuss the possibilities of some mtb trails around Crown Point.

d. Site issues
i. Lee Quarry Update – No further news on a volunteer repair day although it is hoped that Bill Brady will in future be able to provide some official support to the quarries in his role as Pennine Bridleway Ranger. The trailhead development is progressing with the planning process making good progress in parallel to finalising all the legal agreements. Hopefully a planning application will be ready for submission in late November / early December. Temporary toilets are now on site and it’s been agreed to leave them in place over the winter.
ii. Events – Gisburn is planning to hold a event to mark the official opening of the new trails, carpark and skills loops on the 24th of November. Unfortunately post meeting it’s been confirmed the event date needs to be put back to allow the new carpark and trails surfaces additional time to cure before being used. The weather combined with a high water table this year has left them soft and vulnerable..
iii. Gisburn Update – The volunteer section has finally been joined up after 18 months of work. Additional work still needs to be done before it is officially open. The last dig day saw a record turn out of 33 people including members of a local Scout group. Works are nearing completion on the car park and new facilties.
Martin Colledge is still keen to pursue a joint funding application for replacement trail building equipment at Gisburn but hasn’t had time to work how we would do this yet.

There’s been renewed press interest regarding MTB accidents at Gisburn, being generated by the additional call outs for the Bowland & Pennine Mountain Rescue Team. Northwest Tonight will be doing a piece this week on this issues. PMBA have passed on an offer of support to Martin if there’s anything we can do to support the positive image of the trails at Gisburn.
iv. Healey Nab (repairs & funding) – No action at the moment, Bill has contacted James Hillman but James’s family and work commitments mean he’s not in a position to take on his old role of lead volunteer for the trails. In  the meantime Tony Lund continues to monitor the trail conditions and cary out emergency repair work where necessary. Chapel Woods, Rufford – LCC have recently come across a series of well constructed but unofficial BMX jumps on their land at Chapel Woods. The main issue other than basic land owner liability for LCC is that the site is a biological heritage site for the protection of a population of Red Squirrels. Initial contact with builders has been somewhat hostile although contact has been made. Initial LCC response in this case was to remove the jumps asap but this has been postponed pending discussions. PMBA to support if possible dependant of feedback from Tony Lund as to whether the builders are open to advice and support.

e. Communication & Information

i. Website -  No update.
ii. Maps – See Rolling Boar routes above. Andy to get hold of more Lee Quarry maps and distribute to PMBA team members.
f. AOB and date of next meeting
i. Meeting schedule – Schedule of meetings at 6 weeks intervals as follows:
3rd December 2012, 14th January 2013, 25th February 2013.
Not that until Christmas the Walton Arms in Altham is closed on Monday night! Venue for next meeting to be confirmed with the agenda.
ii. Brownbacks – Next year’s race series has been in doubt as the workload on the core team members has increased. An appeal on Singletracktworld has brought forward a number of potential new supporters which makes next year’s series much more likely to happen.
iii. Rocky Rider – Adrian is looking for new members for the Rocky Riders group. Press release to follow and PMBA to support.

iv. British Cycling have approached Blackburn and District mountain bikers about arranging five off road rides next year. Bill to keep PMBA updated with an eye to PMBA involvement if possible / appropriate.

